Meeting of the GC Policy Committee 

Tuesday, October 21, 2008; 12:00pm – 2:00 pm

Room 203, Graduate Student Center

Present:  Barbara Evans, Daniel Granot, Rajesh Jamfala, Darrin Lehman, Cyril Leung, Lindsey Lipovsky (minutes), Jenny Phelps, Cindy Prescott, Ed Putnins, Tom Sork (for Deborah Butler), Curtis Suttle, Jim Thompson (Chair), Joyce Tom
Guests: Teresa Jones

Regrets: Tim Cheek, Mona Maghsoodi, Douglas Harris, Mahesh Upadhyaya


1. Adoption of Agenda

Cindy Prescott requested to add an item about a new workshop series.
2. Minutes of  last meeting (March 25, 2008)


Motion: That the minutes of the March 25, 2008 meeting be approved.



Cindy Prescott


Barbara Evans









Carried.

3. Business Arising

Brian Silzer is working on getting student activities noted on the transcript.  We would like to have a university policy created for this.
Joyce has been speaking to Enrolment Services about noting specializations on degrees.  We will need to find out which programs would like to participate in this option prior to presenting to Senate.  Please send Joyce any input you have on this.

4. New Business 

a. Graduate Supervision Workshop Series
   Cindy Prescott announced a new workshop series on graduate student supervision that is being presented by the Faculty of Graduate Studies in conjunction with Teaching and Academic Growth (TAG).  The first of four workshops is scheduled for Thursday, November 13th.  Participants can register on the TAG website.  Please take this information back to your faculty and encourage them, especially new members, to participate.

This series is different from the Graduate Advisor Forums.  The first Graduate Advisor Forum, “Elements of a Great Graduate Program”, will be held on Wednesday, November 12th. 
b. Doctoral Exams
Doctoral exams at UBC are entirely handled by FGS.  Teresa Jones is spending the next two months researching how we can improve this process (rooms, technology, timeframes, etc.).  Fred Hall (Dean of Graduate Studies at the University of Calgary) polled CAGS members on doctoral exams processes and summarized his findings in a report.  This report was distributed to the Policy Committee.
Improvements have already been made in the way FGS conducts doctoral exams including: external examiner forms are now submitted two, instead of three, months in advance of the exam and the thesis is sent for external examination as soon as the student submits the thesis; a staff member has been hired with the sole task of finding external examiners.

At the moment an external examiner is confirmed for two months from receipt of the form.  If the thesis comes earlier, then the external examiner is contacted to see if he/she is available earlier.  When the notice to the external is sent, we give them a vague timeframe about when we expect to receive the thesis.

Curtis Suttle commented that it is important that we have stability in our procedures to reduce confusion.  Tom Sork pointed out that some students have predictable lives and others don’t so it’s not always easy to predict what may happen when preparing to submit the thesis.

Some students feel that the process between thesis submission and the defense is too long.  Ed Putnins suggested that it may be beneficial for FGS to clarify/advertise why there are six weeks between submission and the defense.  Cyril Leung feels that six weeks is a good timeframe.  His colleagues in Singapore have told him that there can be six months to two years between submission and the defense there.  Barbara Evans noted that we need to give ourselves enough time to do a proper examination.
Role of the University Examiner/Composition of Exam Committee
Currently there is a Chair who is a non-voting member and in a different department than the student and supervisor.  In addition to the Chair, there are 2 University Examiners and 2-3 Supervisory Committee Members.
Curtis met with his Department Heads and noted that nobody had an issue with External Examiners and everybody had an issue with having two University Examiners.  The feedback was that the one that is external to the department normally has so little knowledge of the subject that they aren’t useful.  Cyril suggested the possibility of having two University Examiners but not specifying that one needs to be from outside of the department.  Cindy Prescott thought this would work better for Forestry too.  Barbara noted that the University Examiners would need to be outside of the Supervisory Committee.  
Teresa asked the Committee about what appointment levels they thought University Examiners should be at.  The Committee felt that Emeritus Professors should be able to serve as University Examiners.  Should there be a justification provided?  For Adjunct Professors, the Committee felt that it should come down to their academic qualifications.  Barbara suggested that we come up with criteria and say who normally would qualify and, if they don’t, then a case needs to be made.

Any feedback on this can be sent to Teresa.

c. Bursaries
Jim has been working with Wes Pue and Enrolment Services to update a list on the Provost’s website where the Provost designated professional programs in which the students did not qualify for a bursary.  To be considered a professional program, the tuition is more than 1.5 times the base tuition amount.  A bursary is money that a student can obtain in an emergency situation to help with living expenses, etc.  Bursaries are entirely needs based and the student must have a loan.
The original list included 26 programs; there are now only 15 listed.  Of those, 9 are not in the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  Daniel Granot noted that the Master of Management needs to be added to the list.
Some committee members felt that, if a program was taking in that much money, they should use some of it to help their students who are in need.  Rajesh Jamfala wondered how many graduate students are receiving bursaries and how much are they receiving.  Jenny Phelps wondered if there was any chance to advocate for some of this money to be available to international students.  Some come on scholarships and take a bit more time to complete their degree but their scholarships run out.
d. Visiting undergrad students taking graduate-level courses
Undergrads can take a grad course if they have completed 75% of their senior-level courses with an average of 76% or higher and they have the instructor’s permission.  Jim noted that international students might not have taken 75% of their upper-level courses at the time they wish to take a graduate-level course.  Cyril believes that there should be standards to be sure that professors aren’t accepting undergraduate students in order to meet the student quotas they need to receive teaching credits.  Jenny noted that we can make exceptions to the regulations if the professor says it is okay or we can make an attempt to decide if the international students are qualified.  We would need the professor to sign-off that they believe the student has met the necessary criteria.
e. Exit survey
It is important for us to develop a good instrument that students complete when they exit their program with or without a degree.  Please send feedback on the design, clarity and information to Joyce Tom.  The feedback from the Policy Committee will be forwarded to Walter Sudmant’s office.
f. Graduate program review
Reviews of a graduate program should be done approximately every five years.  We are working on ways to help departments have adequate data for their reviews.  At a future meeting we will provide the Policy Committee with a rough draft of the information we expect and will provide.  FGS is able provide data to programs prior to their self-study.
Curtis will send Lindsey self-study information.

5. Adjournment of the meeting

Motion:  To adjourn the meeting.

Cyril Leung
Tom Sork






Carried.

6. Next meeting:  November 25, 2008;  Room 203, Graduate Student Centre

